八年级下册英语单元检测卷

Unit3 《Online tours》

班织	8: 姓名:	学号:
	第一卷 (选择题	其60分)
一、听力部分(共20小题;	每小題1分,计20分)	
I. 听下面 10 段对话。每段	对话后有1个小题,从题	中所给的A、B、C三个选项中选出最佳选项。
()1. Where are the two spe	akers talking now?	
BOOK STORE	B.	C.
()2. How did his father get	to school when he was a st	udent?
A	В	С
()3. Where will the man g	o this summer holiday?	
A.	В.	с.
()4. What will the weather	be like next Sunday?	
A	В.	с.
()5. What type of book is l	Daniel reading?	
A. Travel.	B. Novel.	C. History.
()6. When will the superm	arket close?	
A. At 5:00.	B. At 5:15.	C. At 4:45.
()7. What place would San	ndy like to visit?	
A. Seaside cities.	B. Chinese gardens.	C. Theme parks.
()8. What was the woman	doing when the man saw he	r just now?

A. She was searching for some photos on the Internet.

C. She was talking with I	леу.	
()9. Why did the man's day	ighter go abroad?	
A. To study.	B. To have a holiday.	C. To visit her friends.
()10. What does Ben do af	ter school now?	
A. To play basketball.	B. To do his homework	. C. To help others.
II. 你将听到一段对话和两篇	第 短文,各听两遍。请选出你	认为最合适的答案。
听下面一段对话,回答第 11	至 12 小题。	
()11. Why does the woman	call the man?	
A. To book tickets.	B. To check the date.	C. To invite him to a show.
()12. When will the woman	n go to see the show?	
A. On Friday.	B. On Saturday.	C. On Sunday.
听第一篇短文,回答第 13-1	5 小题。请根据短文内容,选	择正确答案,完成信息记录表。
	Emily's Travelling	g Plan
Why	Emily is interested in13	
Wily	Travelling is an important par	rt of her life.
When	This 14, her family will	l visit China.
How long	They will stay in Beijing for	15days.
How	They will take the plane to B	eijing.
()13. A. geography	B. science	C. scientist
()14. A. June	B. July	C. October
()15. A. 3	B. 4	C. 5
听第二篇短文,回答第 16~	20 小题。	
() 16. How many days mus	t the students in May Middle S	chool stay at school every week?
A. Six days.	B. Seven days.	C. Five days.
() 17. How was Bob when	he found that he was late for so	thoo1?
A. A little afraid.	B. A little worried.	C. A little excited.
() 18. What did Bob do after	er he heard someone talking ou	tside the door?
A. He ran away.	B. He hid under the	sofa. C. He cried.
() 19. How long did the he	admaster stay in his office?	
A. For about 30 min	utes. B. For about 40 min	utes. C. For about 60 minutes
() 20. Who did the headma	ster really speak to before he le	eft?
A. Bob.	B. His sofa.	C. Himself.

B. She was discussing a project.

=	、单项 选 择(15 分)
() 21 Simon has gone abroad to have European tour.
	Oh, really? It must be unusual trip for him.
	A. an; a B. a; an C. a; a D. an; an
()22 visitors came to our hometown last year, but over of them threw litter everywhere
	A. Thousands of; three thousands B. Thousand of; three thousands
	C. Thousands of; three thousand D. Thousand of; three thousand
() 23. — How many students are there in each group? — Usually each group six students in our class.
	A. is made from B. is made in C. is made up of D. is made of
() 24. With the,we can choose one icon and click on it for more details.
	A. remote control B. printer C. screen D. mouse
() 25 . Broadway is famous $__$ its theatres and Wall Street is famous $__$ an important trade centre .
	A. as; for B. for; as C. as; as D. for; for
() 26. — What's the best park in the city?
	— Of course, the East Lake Park . I there last week, and I there many times .
	A. went; have gone B. have gone; have been
	C. have been; have gone D. went; have been
() 27. When I passed the river, I saw some children on the sand.
	A. play B. were playing C. playing D. played
() 28What do you use your computer for?
	I use itword processing .
	A. to do B. to doing C. for D. A&C
() 29. You don't know I want to see you again. It's a year since I last saw you.
	A. how much B. how long C. how often D. how soon
() 30. —Do you mind my smoking here?
	— Look at the sign . It says, "No smoking" .
	A . Yes, please B . It doesn't matter C . You'd better not . D . Certainly not .
() 31. Black Beauty first had to learn to wear, and he felt horrible.
	A. a saddle B. iron shoes C. a bit D. a bridle

() 32.	saved S	quire Gordon and John w	nen crossing the bridge.	
	Α.	Ginger	B. Black Beauty	C. Merrylegs	D. James
()33.	What caused the fir	re in the stable?		
	Α.	A pipe.	B. Lightning	C. A storm	D. I don't know.
()34.	Who was responsib	ole for the fire in the stabl	e?	
	Α.	James	B. John	C. Mr. Gordon	D. Dick Towler
()35.	Why was Black Be	auty ill after the ride fror	n the doctor's house?	
	Α.	Because the doctor	was heavier than John.		
	В. 1	Because the doctor	was not a good rider.		
	C. 1	Because Black Bear	uty was wet.		
	D. 1	Because Joe forgot	to put a warm blanket on	him gave him cold wate	r to drink.
Ξ	、完形	填空 (15分)			
	My	name is Philippe an	d my wife's name is Sop	hie. We're from 36	. Recently we were faced with a
<u>37</u>	_situa	tion while traveling	g by car in the mountains	with our hired driver. J	ust as we began to doze(打盹),
the	e car m	ade a strange, loud	noise and then 38 wo	rking.	
	Wet	tried communicating	g with the driver but with	little 39 because he	couldn't speak French. He tried
to	tell us	with body language	that he was going to get	help and then he left.	
	We	were in a poor area,	with 40 houses in s	ight. We started to bear	the cries of wild animals Sophie
wa	s very	afraid. We didn't l	have much food and it wa	s getting <u>41</u> and da	rker I began to lose
<u>42</u>	S1	hould we leave the	car? Would our driver eve	er 43 ? Was he a trust	worthy man? We were very
wo	rried.				
	A co	ouple of hours passe	ed 44, the headlights	from another car appeare	ed in the dart. A man got out of
the	car.	Finding us cold and	l hungry, he kindly asked	us to 45 his car.	
	40	6_we left, he put a	note on the windshield o	f the car with his phone	number on it. Then he drove us
to	a neart	y village, and we n	net his family. His cousin	spoke French and he _4	47 us tea and local foods. 48
asl	ced us	questions and they	were excited to have unex	spected guests.	
La	ter that	evening, the phone	rang. It was our 49 .	He had kept his word and	fixed the car.
	I wi	11_50_forget the	warmth we received on th	nat day because we deper	nded on a complete stranger for
he	lp.				
()36.	A. America	B. Germany C.	France D. B	erazil

()37. A. difficult	B. suitable	C. pleasant	D. hopeful
()38. A. started	B. stopped	C. continued	D. finished
()39. A. suspect	B. advice	C. magic	D. success
()40. A. no	B. some	C. several	D. many
()41. A. colder	B. warmer	C. heavier	D. lighter
()42. A. memory	B. way	C. confidence	D. interest
()43. A. leave	B. return	C. drive	D. wait
()44. A. Suddenly	B. Sadly	C. Exactly	D. Safely
()45. A. get to	B. get on	C. get off	D. get into
()46. A. Whenever	B. After	C. Before	D. Until
()47. A. donated	B. offered	C. sold	D. lent
()48. A. Someone	B. No one	C. Every one	D. Any one
()49. A. farmer	B. waiter	C. doctor	D. driver
()50. A. almost	B. sometimes	C. usually	D. never

四、阅读理解(10分)

A

Shanghai Disneyl	and
Open Time: June	16th, 2016
Main attractions	
Mickey Avenue	You can have a chance to buy Mickey mouse and his friends, and take photos with them. You can choose lovely gifts and enjoy delicious food.
Tomorrow Land	You will turn into space pilots (飞行员) at Jet Packs and be taken into the world of Star Wars and Marvel, meeting movie heroes.
Fantasyland	Here you can have a talk with the lovely Snow White. You can also overlook villages and forests in the park from the windows and have a travel on water.
Adventure Isle	It is filled with mysterious (神秘的) feelings and hidden treasures. You will pass through unknown places and meet large mysterious monsters (怪物).
Ticket prices	
One-day Ticket	Y 499 from June 16 to 30, 2016 Y 370 on weekdays Y 499 on weekends, public holidays, July and August.
Two-day ticket	A5% discount(折扣)

	Children below 1 metre can enter for free with an adult.
	Children between 1 and 1. 4 metres and people above 65 years old can enjoy a 25%
Note	discount.
11000	Tickets for Shanghai Disneyland Park have been put on sale Since March 28,
	2016. Visitors can order tickets on the official website of the park or by calling
	400-180-0000 or 86-21-31580000.
()51. If you wan	t to act as a pilot and meet movie heroes, you can go to
A. Tomorrow	Land B. Adventure Isle C. Fantasyland D. Mickey Avenue
()52. If the Smith	ns want to visit Shanghai Disneyland with their 1. 2-metre-tall son on Sunday, they should
pay fo	or the tickets.
A. ¥873.25	B. ¥1122. 75 C. ¥1372. 25 D. ¥1497
()53. We can ord	ler tickets for Shanghai Disneyland Park by
A. making a p	hone call B. talking on QQ
C. filling in a	form D. making a phone call or going to its website
	В
Since May 12,	a computer virus named WannaCry has infected(感染)more than 300,000 computers in
over 150 countries, a	according to Reuters.
WannaCry is sp	pread by using a weakness in Microsoft's Windows operating system. Once the virus gets
into the computer, it	locks all the papers and asks the user for money to unlock them. At first, it asks for \$300,
but if the user doesn	't send the money in 72 hours, the price doubled, Papers are locked forever if the user
doesn't pay in seven	days.
The virus has b	rought had results. For example, in the UK, the virus left the country's National Health
Service in a mess.	Some hospitals had to cancel patient appointments (预约), reported The Telegraph. In
China, the virus has	hit thousands of computers, according to Qihoo 360. One of the most hard-hit groups in
Qiu were university	users. Many students' graduation papers were locked. They felt nervous and
frightened. Also ma	any gas stations were seriously hit, and the payment system didn't work.
WanaCry is the	e latest example of the cyber security (网络安全) problem. Matthew Hickey(who set up
the security company	y Hacker House) said, "The attack is not surprising. It shows that many organizations do
not use updates(更	新) fast enough. "According to a survey, nearly half of the people said, "We are not
satisfied with the wa	y software updates work. "
As China Daily	wrote, "We can't completely protect our computers against these kinds of viruses, as this
cat and mouse game	will continue forever. The best choice for most users is to take care online and always
install(安装)soft	ware updates. "
()54. If your pap	ers are locked by WannaCry, how much do you need to pay to unlock them at first?
A. \$150.	B. \$ 300. C. \$ 450. D. \$ 600.
()55. According	to the passage, the writer shows the bad results by

A. giving reasons

- B. giving examples
- C. comparing (比较)computers
- D. comparing number
- ()56. From the last two paragraphs, we can know that _____
 - A. Matthew Hickey thinks the attack on computers is very surprising
 - B. all the people are pleased with the way software update work
 - C. the computers can be completely protected against these viruses
 - D. we should take care online and update software fast enough

C

"Oh boys, boys, don't throw stones at that poor bird, "said an old gray-headed man.

"Why, sir, "said a little boy, "she makes such a scream, that we can't bear her. ""Yes, but she uses the voice which God gave her. And it is probably as pleasant to her friends as yours is to those who love you. Besides, I am afraid the stone will rebound (弹回), and hurt you as long as you live!"

"Rebound!We don't understand you, sir!" Well, come and I will tell you a story. "Is it a true story?" Yes. Every word is true. "

"Fifty years ago, I was a boy like you. I used to throw stones, and as I had no other boy very near me to play with, I threw them till I became very accurate (精确的) in my aim.

"One day I went to work for an aged couple named Hamilton. They were very kind to everybody and everything. Few people had so many swallows (燕子) making their nests (鸟巢) under houses. Few had so many pets that seemed to love the couple.

"For seven years a bird had come. After the long winter, the bird built her nest in the same place and raised her young ones there. She had just returned on the day that I went there to work.

"During the day, I thought I would try my skill upon her. She sat upon a stick near her nest, and looked at me trustfully. I found a nice stone and threw it with my best skill.

"It shot (击中) the bird on the head, and she dropped dead!

"I was sorry as soon as I saw her fall. But the deed was done. All day long her mate flew about, and was so sad that he made my heart ache. Why had I taken a life so innocent (无辜的), and hurt the poor mate so deeply?

"I said nothing to the old couple about it. But, through a grandchild, they found it out. Though they never said a word to me on the matter, they mourned the bird and buried(埋葬) it. I could never look them in the face afterwards. Oh, I had told them how sorry I was!

"They have been dead many, many years. But don't you see how that stone rebounded and hit me? How deep it made upon my memory! How deep upon my conscience (良知)! Why, my dear boys, how I want

to give a great deal today if I could do something for that deed!

"For fifty years I have carried it in my memory. I have never spoken of it before. Yet if what I have now said shall prevent you from throwing a stone that may rebound and deeply hurt your conscience. I shall be very cheerful."

very ch	eerful. "		
Th	e boys at once dropped the stones they had in	their	hands.
()57.	The underlined word "mourned the bird" is	n Par	agraph 10 mean"".
A	were not willing to throw the bird away	В.	showed sadness for the loss of the bird
C	punished me for the death of the bird	D.	took care of the bird's family members
()58.	The old gray-headed man felt sorry because		·
A	he had to work for the aged couple	В.	he shot the bird to death by her nest
C	he carried the story in his memory	D.	he didn't tell the deed to the couple
()59.	We can infer (推断) from the last sentence	that	·
A	the boys ran away and would not come back	:	
В	the boys couldn't get nice stones from then o	on	
C	the bird now had no more trouble from the b	oys	
D	the bird mow would stay in her nest for the	rest 1	ife
()60.	Which can be the best title for the passage?		
A	. The Stone That Rebounded	В.	The Dead Bird
C	The Couple Who Complained	D.	The Hurt Boy
	第二卷 (非选	择题	共40分)
五、词	汇 (15分)		
A. 请	艮据括号中的中文提示、英文释义或句意,	写出	台中所缺单词,使句子通顺。(5分)
61. Co	emputers can be used for sending and		_(收到) e-mails.
62. Ip	lan to visit several(岛屿) cour	itries	in the Pacific Ocean this summer.
63. Th	e boy often (rest after work) himsel	lf by	listening to light music.
64. As	an(two or more countries tak	cing	part)city,Shanghai plays an important role in the
world.			
65. Oı	ur geography teacher told us Australian season	s are	theof ours.
B. 请	艮据句意从方框中选择合适的单词,并用其	适当	4形式填空,使句子通顺。(5分)
dark	twenty please Asia far		

66. Kate is looking for some _____ information about online trips on the Internet.

67. China and Japan are both countries.
68. The children were afraid of They screamed and cried in the dark hole.
69 Thanks for inviting me to your birthday party.
It's my
70. Broadway has been famous for its theatres since thecentury.
C、请根据句意从方框中选择合适的动词,并用其适当时态填空,使句子通顺。(5 分)
dream book take choose study
71Has he prepared for the trip to Suzhou?
Yes. He alwaystickets and hotels on the Internet before travelling.
72. We Canada for the coming holiday, and the next step is to plan our route carefully.
73Hi, Judy. Have you graduated(毕业) from college?
Yes. Iin a college in Nanjing for four years.
74hean online tour next Sunday?
Perhaps he is, but I'm not sure.
75. As Nancy about her old school, a loud noise woke her up.
六 、句型转换 (5分)
76. I've already picked another book. (改为否定句)
Ipicked another book
77. Mr. Wang went to Suzhou in 2011 and 2014. (保持句意不变)
Mr. Wang has to Suzhou
78. New York is called <u>"the Big Apple"</u> . (对划线部分提问)
New York?
79. If you click on the "Camera" icon, you will see many pictures of the city. (保持句意不变)
on the "Camera" icon,you will see many pictures of the city.
80. Can you tell me how I can start this online tour? (改为简单句)
Can you tell me start this online tour?
七、根据课文内容及首字母提示完成短文(5分)
A) Welcome to "Around the World in Eight Hours'. I'm your tour81_, Robin. Have you82_ th
"Tour" icon at the top of the page? Just83_ on it, and you can visit Asia,84, Europe, America and
more in only eight hours!
81828384

B)Online advertising(广告) is the way of selling products (产品) on the Internet. With the arrival of the Internet, the business world has become digitalized(数字化). Now lots of people would like to buy things online, which is e___85__and faster. Online advertising is also known as e-advertising.

There are many r_86_ for the coming and development of online shopping. First, the most important advantage is that people can know the information about the products very q_87_ wherever they are . Second, people can see online advertising day and night . Third, it cuts d_88_ the cost of products, but the company gets more money Fourth, small businesses especially find it a good way to s_89_ things. They don't have to p_90 _ much for the advertisements .

In a word, online advertising is a cheap and effective way of advertising. Its success has so far fully proved its bright future.

85. _____86. ____87. ____88. ____89. ____90. ____

八、阅读与回答问题(每小题1分,共5分)

Visiting Cairo (开罗), Egypt's capital and Africa's largest city, can be very exciting. More than 16 million people call it home. This travel guide to Cairo will give you information about what to see in Cairo, when to go Cairo, how to get around Cairo, where to shop in Cairo, a guide to the pyramids and how to get there and where to stay when you visit Cairo.

When to go:

As with most places in Egypt, the best time to go is really decided by the weather because it gets very, very hot in the summer. The best time to visit is in the cooler months between November and March. For Cairo's temperatures click here.

What to see in Cairo:

Old Cairo

This is the oldest part of the city. People have lived there for more than 2,000 years. It is the centre of the Christian(信奉基督教的) community and where you'll find most of Egypt's churches. Old cobbled(用 圆石铺) streets make this area very interesting.

Egyptian Museum

The Egyptian Museum is a place you should see when you visit Egypt. The things taken from a king's tomb will surely give you a big surprise. The boy-king's death-mask made of gold has been described as the most beautiful thing ever made. The museum is open from 9 a. m. to 5 p. m. daily. For more information about the things on show there, visit the museum website.

Cairo Tower

A good place to enjoy a full view of the city while drinking in a slowly revolving(旋转的) restaurant.It

is	open	from	9a.	m.	to 1 a.	m.	every day.

For more places to visit click here.

91.	Where	can	you	find	most	of Egy	/pt's	church	ies?
-----	-------	-----	-----	------	------	--------	-------	--------	------

 When is the best time to visit Car
--

- 93. How long is the Egyptian Museum open every day?
- 94. What's a good place to enjoy a full view of Cairo?
- 95. Where can you find more information about places to visit in Cairo according to the passage?

九、书面表达 (10分)

假设你要向外国友人介绍我们的国家,根据下表提示写一篇90字左右的短文。

要求:语言流畅,条理清晰,意思连贯,省略号部分适当补充。

参考词汇: 民族 n. nationality 中华人民共和国 the People's Republic of China

概况	中国,又称中华人民共和国,位于亚洲;面积为960万平方公里, 56个民			
	族,历史悠久,首都北京,大而现代化			
参观的景点	北京:参观故宫,登长城,享受美食——北京烤鸭,			
	桂林: 欣赏美丽的自然风景,			
	苏州:中国园林,			
其它	游览的最佳时间:			
	天气:			
	货币:			

参考答案

听力材料

- 1. M: Excuse me. May I borrow a story book Harry Potter?
 - W: Sure. Here you are.
- 2. W: Dad, how did you get to school when you were a student?
 - M: I used to ride to school, but now you can go to school by bus.
- 3. W: Do you have any plans for this summer holiday?
 - M: I will travel abroad. I think New York is the best choice.
- 4. W: I want to have a picnic next Sunday. What will the weather be like?
 - M: It's cloudy. We can go for a picnic.
- 5. W: What are you reading, Daniel?
 - M: I'm reading a book about Germany in World War II.
- 6. W: It's five o'clock now.
- . M: Oh, dear! The supermarket will close at a quarter past five. I hope I can get there in time.
- 7. M: I'd like to visit places of natural beauty for May Day Holiday. How about you, Sandy?
 - W: I'm interested in seaside cities.
- 8. M: I saw you in the computer room just now.
 - W: Oh, I was searching the Internet. I was looking for some photos of Yao Ming with Lucy.
 - 9. W: Your daughter went abroad to spend a holiday?
 - M: No. She went there to study English with her friends.
- 10. W: What do you usually do after school, Ben?
 - M: I used to play basketball. But now I always try to finish my homework.
 - 听一段对话,回答第11-12小题。
- M: Hello! Central Theatre.
- W: Hello. I'd like to ask about tickets for the dance show. How many shows will be given here?
- M: Three. One on Friday, one on Saturday and one on Sunday. They're all evening shows and they start at 7:30.
- W: All at 7:30? Well, could I book three of the best seats for the Saturday evening show? My name is Sara.
- M: OK. Three seats at \$50 each for the Saturday performance. Can I have your card number to hold those?
- W: OK. Wait for a moment.

听第一篇短文,回答 13-15 題

Emily is my friend from America. She is 14 years old now. She is interested in science and good at it. Every year she goes travelling with her parents. She believes that travelling is important in her life. Of all the places she has visited, she likes New York best because it is both modern and beautiful. She has learnt that China is a large country with many places of interest. This October, her family will fly to Beijing. They will stay here for 5 days. I will show them around the city. I'm sure they will have a nice time in China.

听第二篇短文,回答第 16~20 小題。

At May Middle School in London, the students must stay at school from Monday to Friday. They can go into the town in the evening, but must return to the school before eight o'clock.

A student called Bob walked to the town and went to the cinema. When he arrived at school, it was half past eight. He was a little worried. He ran quickly to the gate. It was closed too. Then he saw an open window on the first floor. It was the headmaster's office. Bob looked into the room. No one was there. He quickly climbed up and jumped into the room, just then he heard someone was talking outside the door. He looked around and hid himself under the sofa. One minute later, the headmaster came in. He turned on the light and sat on the sofa. Then he began to read.

Bob lay under the sofa and looked at the headmaster's feet for an hour. He was too afraid to move. Finally the headmaster stood up and walked towards the door. 'Thank Goodness, he did not find me under the sofa,' thought Bob. Then the headmaster stopped. He turned his head and spoke to the sofa, 'Could you turn off the light before you leave?' and then left the office.

参考答案:

- 一、听力 1-5C BCCC 6-10 BAAAB 11-15 ABBCC 16-20 CBBCA
- 二、单项选择 21-25 BCCDB 26-30 DCDAC 31-35 CBADD
- 三、完形填空 36-40 CABDA 41-45 ACBAD 46-50 CBCDD
- 四、阅读理解 51-53 ACD 54-56 BBD 57-60 BBCA
- 五、词汇
- 61-65 receiving; island; relaxes; international; opposite
- 66-70 further; Asian; darkness; pleasure; twentieth;
- 71-75 books; have chosen; studied; Is going to take; was dreaming
- 六、句型转换 76-80 haven't yet; been twice; What's called; click and ;how to
- 七、短文填
- 81-84 guide noticed click Africa 85-90 easier reasons quickly down sell pay

八、阅读回答问题

- 91. In Old Cairo.
- 92. In the cooler months between November and March./ Between November and March.
- 93. About eight hours./From 9 a.m to 5 p.m.
- 94. Cairo Tower.
- 95. Online./On the Internet./On the website.

九、书面表达

China, also called the People's Republic of China, is an Asian country with a long history. It has/covers an area of 9,600,000 square kilometers. It is made up of 56 nationalities. It's the third largest country in the world. Beijing, the capital city, is big and modern. It's the cultural centre of China.

There are lots of places of interest to visit in China. Among them is the Palace Museum in Beijing. Kings and queens used to live there./It used to be the home of kings and queens. In Beijing you can also climb the famous Great Wall and taste the delicious food---Beijing duck. If you like shopping, you can go to Wangfujing Street. Moreover, if you like places of natural beauty, you can go to Guilin. There you can enjoy the natural sights/ the beauty of nature and take a boat trip around the Li River. You can also visit Suzhou if you like Chinese gardens. In the gardens, you can take a lot of photos.

You can visit China in any season/all year round. But I think the best time to visit it is in spring or autumn because it's neither too hot nor too cold at that time of year. The pleasant weather makes you feel comfortable and happy during your stay here. What's more, people here use RMB instead of dollars or pounds.

I hope you will have a fantastic time here.